AERIE PHARMACEUTICALS INC Form S-3 November 03, 2014 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 3, 2014

Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form S-3

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

AERIE PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction

2836 (Primary standard industrial 20-3109565 (I.R.S. Employer

of incorporation or organization)

classification code number)

Identification Number)

135 US Highway 206, Suite 15

Bedminster, New Jersey 07921

(908) 470-4320

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant s principal executive offices)

Vicente Anido, Jr., PhD

Chief Executive Officer

Aerie Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

135 US Highway 206, Suite 15

Bedminster, New Jersey 07921

Tel No.: (908) 470-4320

Fax No.: (908) 470-4329

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Richard J. Rubino Andrew B. Barkan, Esq.

Chief Financial Officer Steven G. Scheinfeld, Esq.

Aerie Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Fried, Frank, Harris, Shriver & Jacobson LLP

135 US Highway 206, Suite 15 One New York Plaza

Bedminster, New Jersey 07921 New York, New York 10004

Tel. No.: (908) 470-4320 Tel. No.: (212) 859-8000

Fax No.: (908) 470-4329 Fax No.: (212) 859-4000

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: From time to time on or after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box. x

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. "

If this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction I.D. or a post-effective amendment thereto that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuant to Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed pursuant to General Instruction I.D. filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursuant to Rule 413(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer " Accelerated filer " Accelerated filer " Smaller reporting company " Smaller reporting company "

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Each Class of Securities to be Registered	Amount to be Registered (1)	Proposed Aggregate Offering Price per Unit	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price	Amount of Registration Fee
Primary Offering:				
Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share	(2)	(4)	\$150,000,000(2)(6)	\$17,430(6)
Secondary Offering:				
Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share	8,747,013(3)	\$23.55(5)	\$205,992,156(6)	\$23,936(6)
Total			\$355,992,156(6)	\$41,366(6)

- (1) Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), the common stock being registered hereunder includes such indeterminate number of shares of common stock as may be issuable with respect to the shares being registered hereunder as a result of any stock splits, stock dividends or similar transactions for which no consideration will be received by the registrant.
- (2) With respect to the primary offering, there is being registered hereunder such indeterminate number of shares of common stock as shall have an aggregate initial offering price not to exceed \$150,000,000.
- (3) Consists of an aggregate of 8,038,718 shares of common stock outstanding as of October 28, 2014 and 708,295 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants.
- (4) The proposed maximum aggregate offering price per unit will be determined from time to time by the registrant in connection with the issuance of the common stock registered hereunder.
- (5) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(c) under the Securities Act based upon a per share price of \$23.55, the average of the high and low reported sales prices of the registrant s common stock on the NASDAQ Global Market on October 28, 2014.
- (6) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act.

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment, which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

EXPLANATORY NOTE

This registration statement contains two prospectuses:

a base prospectus which covers both (i) the offering, issuance and sale by the registrant of up to a maximum aggregate offering price of \$150,000,000 of the registrant s common stock and (ii) sales of common stock by certain selling stockholders; and

an at-the-market sales agreement prospectus supplement covering the offering, issuance and sale by the registrant of up to a maximum aggregate offering price of \$50,000,000 of the registrant s common stock that may be issued and sold under a sales agreement with Cantor Fitzgerald & Co.

The base prospectus immediately follows this explanatory note. The at-the-market prospectus supplement immediately follows the base prospectus. The common stock that may be offered, issued and sold by the registrant under the at-the-market prospectus supplement is included in the \$150,000,000 of common stock that may be offered, issued and sold by the registrant under the base prospectus.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. Neither we nor any selling stockholder may sell any of these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion, dated November 3, 2014

PROSPECTUS

\$150,000,000

Common Stock

8,747,013 Shares of Common Stock Offered by the Selling Stockholders

We may offer and sell from time to time, in one or more offerings, shares of our common stock.

In addition, up to 8,747,013 shares of our common stock, including 708,295 shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants, may be offered and sold, from time to time, by the selling stockholders described in this prospectus under the heading Selling Stockholders. We will pay all registration expenses (other than underwriting discounts and commissions) and the reasonable fees and expenses of a single special counsel for the selling stockholders in connection with the registration of the selling stockholders common stock. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of our common stock by the selling stockholders.

The common stock may be offered or sold by us or any selling stockholder at fixed prices, at prevailing market prices at the time of sale or at prices negotiated with purchasers, to or through underwriters, broker-dealers, agents, or through any other means described in this prospectus under Plan of Distribution and in supplements to this prospectus in connection with a particular offering of common stock.

This prospectus describes the general manner in which common stock may be offered and sold by either us or any selling stockholder. When either we or the selling stockholders sell common stock under this prospectus, we will, if necessary and required by law, provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the terms of that offering. Any prospectus supplement may also add to, update, modify or replace information contained in this prospectus. We urge you to read carefully this prospectus, any accompanying prospectus supplement and any documents we incorporate by reference into this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement before you

make your investment decision.

Our common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol AERI. As of October 28, 2014, the closing price of our common stock was \$23.79 per share.

We are an emerging growth company, as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012, and are subject to reduced public company reporting requirements.

Investing in our common stock involves risks. You should carefully consider all of the information set forth in this prospectus, including the risk factors on page 6 of this prospectus and set forth under Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 26, 2014 (which document is incorporated by reference herein), as well as the risk factors, and other information contained in any accompanying prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus and any documents we incorporate by reference into this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement, before deciding to invest in our common stock. See Incorporation of Certain Information By Reference.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is , 2014.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	2
THE COMPANY	4
RISK FACTORS	6
USE OF PROCEEDS	8
DILUTION	9
SELLING STOCKHOLDERS	10
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	15
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	19
LEGAL MATTERS	22
EXPERTS	23
NCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE	24
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	25

i

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) using the SEC s shelf registration rules. Pursuant to this prospectus, we and/or the selling stockholders may, from time to time, sell shares of our common stock in one or more offerings.

When either we or the selling stockholders sell common stock under this prospectus, we will, if necessary and required by law, provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the terms of that offering. That prospectus supplement may include a discussion of any risk factors or other special considerations that apply to that offering. Any prospectus supplement may also add to, update, modify or replace information contained in this prospectus. If there is any inconsistency between the information in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, you should rely on the information in that prospectus supplement. You should carefully read both this prospectus and any prospectus supplement together with the additional information described under the heading Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference.

This prospectus contains summaries of certain provisions contained in some of the documents described herein, but reference is hereby made to the actual documents for complete information. All of the summaries are qualified in their entirety by reference to the actual documents. Copies of some of the documents referred to herein have been filed or will be filed or incorporated by reference as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, and you may obtain copies of those documents as described below in the section entitled Where You Can Find More Information.

You should rely only on the information provided in this prospectus, including information incorporated by reference as described above, or any prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus that we have specifically referred you to. We and the selling stockholders have not authorized any other person to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. We will not make an offer to sell securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus, any accompanying prospectus supplement or any documents we incorporate by reference into this prospectus and any prospectus supplement is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of those documents. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

References in this prospectus to the Company, Aerie, we, us and our and similar terms refer to Aerie Pharmaceu Inc.

1

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act). We may, in some cases, use terms such as predicts, believes, potential, proposed, focused, estimates, anticipates, expects, plans, intends, may, woul pursuing or other words that convey uncertainty of future events or outcomes to identify these should, exploring, forward-looking statements.

Forward-looking statements appear in a number of places throughout this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein, and include statements regarding our intentions, beliefs, projections, outlook, analyses or current expectations concerning, among other things:

the success, timing and cost of our ongoing and anticipated preclinical studies and clinical trials for our current product candidates, including statements regarding the timing of initiation and completion of the studies and trials;

our expectations regarding the clinical effectiveness of our product candidates and results of our clinical trials;

the timing of and our ability to obtain and maintain U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) or other regulatory authority approval of, or other action with respect to, our product candidates;

our expectations related to the use of proceeds from our initial public offering (IPO) in October 2013 and the issuance and sale of our senior secured convertible notes in September 2014;

our estimates regarding anticipated capital requirements and our needs for additional financing;

the commercial launch and potential future sales of our current or any other future product candidates;

our commercialization, marketing and manufacturing capabilities and strategy;

third-party payor reimbursement for our product candidates;

the glaucoma patient market size and the rate and degree of market adoption of our product candidates by eye-care professionals and patients;

the timing, cost or other aspects of the commercial launch of our product candidates;

our plans to pursue development of our product candidates for additional indications and other therapeutic opportunities;

the potential advantages of our product candidates;

our ability to protect our proprietary technology and enforce our intellectual property rights; and

our expectations regarding licensing, acquisitions and strategic activities.

By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties because they relate to events, competitive dynamics and industry change, and depend on regulatory approvals and economic and other environmental circumstances that may or may not occur in the future or may occur on longer or shorter timelines than anticipated. We discuss many of these risks in greater detail under the heading Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013, as filed with the SEC on March 26, 2014. You should not rely upon forward-looking statements as predictions of future events.

Although we believe that we have a reasonable basis for each forward-looking statement contained in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein, we caution you that forward-looking statements

2

are not guarantees of future performance and that our actual results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, and the development of the industry in which we operate may differ materially from the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein. In addition, even if our results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, and events in the industry in which we operate are consistent with the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein, they may not be predictive of results or developments in future periods. Any forward-looking statements that we make in this prospectus are as of the date of this prospectus. Except as required by law, we are under no duty to update or revise any of the forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, after the date of this prospectus.

THE COMPANY

We are a clinical-stage pharmaceutical company focused on the discovery, development and commercialization of first-in-class therapies for the treatment of patients with glaucoma and other diseases of the eye. Our strategy is to advance our product candidates, including triple-action Rhopressa and quadruple-action Roclatan, to regulatory approval, and commercialize these products ourselves in North American markets. We plan to build a commercial team of approximately 100 sales representatives to target approximately 10,000 high prescribing eye-care professionals throughout North America and possibly Europe. We recently commenced exploring partnership opportunities for commercialization of our products in other key territories, including Japan and possibly Europe. We plan to further maximize our commercial potential by identifying and advancing additional product candidates, both through our internal discovery efforts and through possible in-licensing or acquisitions of ophthalmic products or product candidates that would complement our current product portfolio. We completed our initial public offering in October 2013 and raised net proceeds of approximately \$68 million. In September 2014, we raised additional net proceeds of approximately \$124 million through the sale and issuance of privately placed senior secured convertible notes. Our senior leadership team has extensive experience in the ophthalmology market and has overseen the development and commercialization at major pharmaceutical companies of several successful ophthalmic products, including Acular, Alphagan P, Bepreve, Besivance, Bromday, Istalol, Ocuflox, Retisert, Vitrase, Xibrom and Zylet. If our products are approved and we are commercially successful, we believe Aerie could become a market-leading ophthalmic pharmaceutical company.

Our lead product candidate, once-daily, triple-action Rhopressa, successfully completed a Phase 2b clinical trial in patients with open-angle glaucoma and ocular hypertension in May 2013. Phase 3 clinical trials commenced in July 2014, and efficacy data is expected mid-2015. We are developing Rhopressa as the first of a new class of compounds that is designed to lower intraocular pressure, or IOP, in patients through novel mechanisms of action, or MOAs. We believe that, if approved, Rhopressa will represent the first new MOAs for lowering IOP in patients with glaucoma in over 20 years. Based on clinical data to date, we expect that if Rhopressa is approved, it will compete within the prostaglandin analogue, or PGA, market segment due to its equivalent or potentially better efficacy for patients with IOP of 26 millimeters of mercury, or mmHg, or below at the time of diagnosis, which we refer to as low to moderately elevated IOP, while also targeting the diseased tissue responsible for elevated IOP. Approximately 80% of glaucoma patients have low to moderately elevated IOP at the time of diagnosis. Furthermore, if approved, we expect Rhopressa to compete against non-PGA products as a preferred add-on therapy to PGAs, due to its strong and consistent IOP-lowering effect with once-daily dosing relative to currently marketed non-PGA products. These add-on therapies currently represent approximately one-half of the entire glaucoma therapy market. In addition, if approved, we expect Rhopressa to become a preferred therapy where PGAs are contraindicated, for patients who do not respond to PGAs, for patients who have IOPs below 21 mmHg but nevertheless present with glaucomatous damage to the optic nerve, which is commonly referred to as low-tension glaucoma, as well as for patients who choose to avoid the cosmetic issues associated with PGAs.

Our second product candidate, once-daily, quadruple-action Roclatan , which is a single drop fixed-dose combination of Rhopressa and latanoprost, the most commonly prescribed drug for the treatment of patients with glaucoma, successfully completed a Phase 2b clinical trial in patients with open-angle glaucoma and ocular hypertension in June 2014. Roclatan achieved its primary efficacy endpoint on day 29 and statistical superiority over individual components at all timepoints. We believe Roclatan has the potential to provide a greater IOP-lowering effect than any currently approved glaucoma product. Therefore, we believe that if Roclatan is approved, it could compete with both PGA and non-PGA therapies and become the product of choice for patients requiring maximal IOP lowering. We expect Phase 3 registration trials to commence in mid-2015. Preparatory steps for such trials have already commenced.

We own the worldwide rights to all indications for our current product candidates. Our intellectual property portfolio contains patents and pending patent applications related to composition of matter, pharmaceutical compositions and methods of use for our product candidates. We have patent protection for our primary product candidates, Rhopressa and Roclatan , in the United States through at least 2030.

4

Our principal executive offices are located at 135 US Highway 206, Suite 15, Bedminster, New Jersey 07921, and our telephone number is (908) 470-4320. We also have offices in Newport Beach, California and Research Triangle Park, North Carolina. We were incorporated in Delaware in June 2005. Our internet address is http://www.aeriepharma.com. The information found on our website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

We are an emerging growth company, as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012. We will remain an emerging growth company until the earlier of December 31, 2018 or such time when we have more than \$1 billion in annual revenue, we issue more than \$1 billion of non-convertible debt over a three-year period, or we have more than \$700 million in market value of our stock held by non-affiliates as of the end of the second quarter of that fiscal year.

RISK FACTORS

You should consider carefully the risks described below and set forth under Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013, filed with the SEC on March 26, 2014 (which document is incorporated by reference herein), as well as other risk factors described under the caption Risk Factors in any accompanying prospectus supplement and any documents we incorporate by reference into this prospectus, including all future filings we make with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, before deciding to invest in our common stock. See Incorporation By Reference. See also the information contained under the heading Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements above.

Our substantial leverage and related obligations could adversely affect our financial condition and restrict our operating flexibility.

We have substantial debt and related obligations. As of September 30, 2014 our total indebtedness consisted of our \$125.0 million aggregate principal amount of senior secured convertible notes issued in September 2014 (the Convertible Notes). Our substantial level of debt and related obligations, including interest payments, covenants and restrictions, could have important consequences, including the following:

impairing our ability to successfully complete the development of our product candidates which would prevent us from generating a source of revenue and becoming profitable;

making it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations with respect to our indebtedness, which could result in an event of default under the agreement governing the Convertible Notes;

limiting our ability to obtain additional financing on satisfactory terms to fund our working capital requirements, capital expenditures, acquisitions, debt obligations and other general corporate requirements;

increasing our vulnerability to general economic downturns, competition and industry conditions, which could place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that are less leveraged and therefore we may be unable to take advantage of opportunities that our leverage prevents us from exploiting; and

imposing additional restrictions on the manner in which we conduct our business, including restrictions on our ability to pay dividends, incur additional debt and sell assets.

The occurrence of any one of these events could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, operating results or cash flows and ability to satisfy our obligations under our indebtedness.

Although the agreement governing the Convertible Notes contains restrictions on the incurrence of additional indebtedness, these restrictions are subject to a number of significant qualifications and exceptions, and any indebtedness incurred in compliance with these restrictions could be substantial. In addition, the agreement governing the Convertible Notes allows us to incur a significant amount of indebtedness in connection with acquisitions and a significant amount of purchase money debt. If new debt is added to current debt levels, the related risks that we and

noteholders face would be increased.

The terms of the agreement governing the Convertible Notes may restrict our current and future operations, particularly our ability to respond to changes in our business or to take certain actions.

The agreement governing the Convertible Notes contains, and the terms of any future indebtedness of ours would likely contain, a number of restrictive covenants that impose significant operating restrictions, including restrictions on our ability to engage in acts that may be in our best long-term interests. The agreement governing the Convertible Notes includes covenants that, among other things, restrict or otherwise limit our ability to:

incur additional indebtedness and create liens;

pay dividends on capital stock and make other restricted payments;

6

enter into any merger, partnership, joint venture, syndicate, pool, profit-sharing or royalty agreement, or engage in any transactions with our affiliates;

sell or transfer assets;

merge; and

issue equity securities senior to our common stock or convertible or exercisable for equity securities senior to our common stock.

A breach of any of these provisions could result in a default under the agreement governing the Convertible Notes that would allow noteholders to declare the outstanding debt immediately due and payable. In addition, the Convertible Notes are secured by substantially all of our existing and hereafter created or acquired assets, including our intellectual property, accounts receivable, equipment, general intangibles, inventory and investment property, and all of the proceeds and products of the foregoing. If we are unable to pay those amounts because we do not have sufficient cash on hand or are unable to obtain alternative financing on acceptable terms, the noteholders could initiate a bankruptcy proceeding or proceed against any assets that serve as collateral to secure the Convertible Notes.

These restrictions could limit our ability to obtain future financings, make needed capital expenditures, withstand future downturns in the economy or otherwise conduct necessary corporate activities. We may also be prevented from taking advantage of business opportunities that arise because of limitations imposed on us by the restrictive covenants under the Convertible Notes.

7

USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless otherwise indicated in an accompanying prospectus supplement, the net proceeds from the sale of our common stock offered pursuant to this prospectus will be used for general corporate purposes and working capital requirements. We may also use a portion of the net proceeds for the licensing or acquisition of, or the development of, additional product candidates and/or to fund possible investments in and the acquisition of complementary businesses or partnerships. However, we have no present plans, agreements or commitments with respect to any potential acquisition, investment or license.

The expected use of the net proceeds from the sale of our common stock offered pursuant to this prospectus represents our intentions based upon our current plans and business conditions. The amounts and timing of our actual expenditures may vary significantly depending on numerous factors, including the progress of our clinical trials and development efforts, as well as any unforeseen cash needs. As a result, our management will retain broad discretion over the allocation of the net proceeds from this offering. Pending our use of the net proceeds from the sale of our common stock offered pursuant to this prospectus, we intend to invest the net proceeds in a variety of capital preservation investments, including short-term, investment-grade, interest-bearing instruments and U.S. government securities.

We will not receive proceeds of any sale of our common stock by the selling stockholders.

8

DILUTION

We will set forth in a prospectus supplement the following information regarding any material dilution of the equity interests of investors purchasing securities in an offering under this prospectus:

the net tangible book value per share of our equity securities before and after the offering;

the amount of the increase in such net tangible book value per share attributable to the cash payments made by purchasers in the offering; and

the amount of the immediate dilution from the public offering price which will be absorbed by such purchasers.

9

SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part has been filed in part to permit the selling stockholders to resell to the public shares of our common stock, including shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants held by the selling stockholders, as well as any common stock that we may issue or may be issuable by reason of any stock split, stock dividend or similar transaction involving these shares. Under the terms of the Investor Rights Agreement (as described below) between us and the selling stockholders named herein, we will pay all registration expenses (other than underwriting discounts and commissions) and the reasonable fees and expenses of a single special counsel for the selling stockholders in connection with the registration of the selling stockholders common stock.

The table below sets forth certain information known to us with respect to the beneficial ownership of the shares of our common stock held by the selling stockholders as of October 28, 2014. Because the selling stockholders may sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of all, some or none of the shares of our common stock covered by this prospectus, we cannot determine the number of such shares that will be sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of by the selling stockholders, or the amount or percentage of shares of our common stock that will be held by the selling stockholders upon termination of any particular offering. See Plan of Distribution. For the purposes of the table below, we assume that each selling stockholder will sell all of its shares of our common stock covered by this prospectus. When we refer to the selling stockholders in this prospectus, we mean the entities listed in the table below, as well as their pledgees, donees, assignees, transferees and successors in interest.

Based on information provided to us, none of the selling stockholders that are affiliates of broker-dealers, if any, purchased shares of our common stock outside the ordinary course of business or, at the time of their acquisition of shares of our common stock, had any agreements, understandings or arrangements with any other persons, directly or indirectly, to dispose of the shares.

We have based our calculation of beneficial ownership on 23,984,485 shares of common stock outstanding as of October 28, 2014.

Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with SEC rules. These rules generally attribute beneficial ownership of securities to persons who possess sole or shared voting power or investment power with respect to those securities and include shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options or warrants that are immediately exercisable or exercisable within 60 days after October 28, 2014. Common stock subject to options or warrants that are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of October 28, 2014 are deemed to be outstanding and beneficially owned by the person holding the options or warrants. These shares, however, are not deemed outstanding for the purposes of computing the percentage ownership of any other person.

Except as otherwise indicated, all of the shares reflected in the table are shares of common stock and all persons listed below have sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares beneficially owned by them. The information is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose.

	Shares Beneficially			Shares Beneficially		
	Owned		Number of	Owned		
Prior to the Offering		Offering	Shares	After the	Offering	
Name of Beneficial Owner	Number	Percent	Offered	Number	Percent	
Entities affiliated with ACP IV, L.P. (1)	1,002,027	4.11%	879,583	122,444	*	

Edgar Filing: AERIE PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form S-3

Entities affiliated with Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P.					
(2)	3,653,307	15.12%	3,332,307	321,000	1.34%
Entities affiliated with Sofinnova Venture					
Partners					
VII, L.P. ⁽³⁾	1,716,657	7.11%	1,431,657	285,000	1.19%
TPG Funds, L.P. (4)	3,387,466	14.12%	3,103,466	284,000	1.18%

^{*} Represents beneficial ownership of less than 1% of our outstanding common stock.

- Consists of (a) 616,100 shares of common stock, (b) 12,444 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of options exercisable within 60 days as of October 28, 2014 and (c) 373,483 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants exercisable within 60 days as of October 28, 2014. Alta Partners III, Inc. provides investment advisory services to several venture capital funds including ACP IV, L.P. Daniel Janney and Guy Nohra are directors of ACMP IV, LLC (which is the general partner of ACP IV, L.P). As directors of ACMP IV, LLC they may be deemed to share voting and investment powers over the shares held by the fund. The directors of ACMP IV, LLC disclaim beneficial ownership of all such shares held by ACP IV, L.P. except to the extent of their pecuniary interest therein. Alta Partners III, Inc. is a venture capital firm located at One Embarcadero Center, Suite 3700, San Francisco, CA 94111.
- (2) Consists of (a) 3,468,495 shares of common stock and (b) 184,812 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants exercisable within 60 days as of October 28, 2014. The voting and dispositive decisions with respect to the shares held by Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P. are made by the following managing members of the general partner, Clarus Ventures II, LLC, of the general partner of Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P.: Dennis Henner, Nicholas Galaktos, Robert Liptak, Nicholas Simon and Kurt Wheeler, each of whom disclaims beneficial ownership of such shares, except to the extent of his actual pecuniary interest therein. Dr. Henner is a member of our Board. The address for the funds affiliated with Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P., Clarus Ventures II, LLC and its managing members is c/o Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P., 101 Main Street, Suite 1210, Cambridge, MA 02142.
- Consists of (a) 1,566,657 shares of common stock and (b) 150,000 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants exercisable within 60 days as of October 28, 2014. The voting and dispositive decisions with respect to the shares held by Sofinnova Venture Partners VII, L.P. are made by the following managing members of its general partner, Sofinnova Management VII, L.L.C.: James Healy, Michael Powell and Eric Buatois, each of whom disclaims beneficial ownership of such shares, except to the extent of his actual pecuniary interest therein. The address for the funds affiliated with Sofinnova Venture Partners VII, L.P., Sofinnova Management VII, L.L.C. and its managing members is c/o Sofinnova Ventures, Inc., 3000 Sand Hill Road, Bldg 4, Suite 250, Menlo Park, CA 94025.
- (4) Consists of 3,387,466 shares of common stock all of which are held by TPG Biotechnology Partners, L.P., or TPG Biotechnology, TPG Biotech Reinvest AIV, L.P., or TPG Biotech Reinvest and, together with TPG Biotechnology, the TPG Funds. The general partner of each of the TPG Funds is TPG Biotechnology GenPar, L.P., whose general partner is TPG Biotechnology GenPar Advisors, LLC, whose sole member is TPG Holdings I, L.P., whose general partner is TPG Holdings I-A, LLC, whose sole member is TPG Group Holdings (SBS), L.P., whose general partner is TPG Group Holdings (SBS) Advisors, Inc., or Group Advisors. David Bonderman and James G. Coulter are officers and sole shareholders of Group Advisors and therefore may be deemed to be the beneficial owners of the securities held by the TPG Funds, or the TPG Shares. Messrs. Bonderman and Coulter disclaim beneficial ownership of the TPG Shares except to the extent of their pecuniary interest therein. The address of each of TPG Biotech Reinvest, TPG Biotechnology, Group Advisors and Messrs. Bonderman and Coulter is c/o TPG Global, LLC, 301 Commerce Street, Suite 3300, Fort Worth, Texas 76102.

11

Transactions with the Selling Stockholders

The following describes certain transactions between us and the selling stockholders that have occurred since January 1, 2011.

Participation in the IPO

At our request, the underwriters allocated an aggregate of 1,000,000 shares of our common stock in the IPO to the selling stockholders and their affiliated entities. These shares were offered and sold on the same terms as the other shares that were being offered and sold in the IPO. The following table summarizes the participation in our IPO by the selling stockholders and their affiliated entities:

Participants	Common Stock Purchased in the IPO (#)	Aggregate Purchase Price (\$)
Entities affiliated with ACP IV, L.P.	110,000	1,100,000
Entities affiliated with Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P.	321,000	3,210,000
Entities affiliated with Sofinnova Venture Partners		
VII, L.P.	285,000	2,850,000
Entities affiliated with TPG Funds, L.P.	284,000	2,840,000

Convertible Note and Warrant Issuances

In December 2012, we entered into a note and warrant purchase agreement with the selling stockholders providing for the issuance from time to time of convertible notes (the 2012 Notes) up to a maximum of \$15.0 million of aggregate principal amount. In August 2013, we amended the note and warrant purchase agreement allowing for the issuance of an additional \$3.0 million of aggregate principal amount. The 2012 Notes accrued interest at a rate of 8% per annum. On October 30, 2013, upon closing of our IPO, the aggregate principal amount of the 2012 Notes together with accrued interest was converted into shares of our common stock at a conversion price equal to the IPO price of \$10.00 per share.

In connection with the issuances of 2012 Notes, we also issued warrants to purchase shares of our Series B convertible preferred stock (the Series B warrants). The Series B warrants are exercisable at a price of \$0.05 per share at any time during their seven year term, subject to adjustment. In connection with our IPO, 408,614 Series B warrants were net exercised and were subsequently automatically converted into shares of common stock. The remaining 408,295 Series B warrants automatically became exercisable for shares of our common stock on a one-for-one basis at an exercise price of \$0.05 per share.

The following table summarizes the participation in the issuance of the 2012 Notes:

Name	Aggregate	Amount of	Aggregate Shares	Outstanding
	Principal	Accrued	of Common Stock	Series B
	Amount of	Interest as	Received Upon	Warrants
	2012 Notes	of October 30,	Conversion of	Exercisable
		2013	Principal and	For Common

Edgar Filing: AERIE PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form S-3

			Accrued Interest in Connection with Our IPO	Stock
ACP IV, L.P.	\$ 4,916,642	\$ 164,879	508,152	223,483
TPG Biotech Reinvest AIV, L.P.	4,916,642	164,879	508,152	
Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P.	4,065,869	136,349	420,222	184,812
Sofinnova Venture Partners VII, L.P.	3,423,202	114,797	353,800	
Total	\$ 17,322,355	\$ 580,904	1,790,326	408,295

Preferred Stock Issuances

In February 2011, we issued and sold an aggregate 20,454,546 shares of our Series B convertible preferred stock to certain of the selling stockholders in exchange for cash at a price of \$1.10 per share. Simultaneously, we issued 10,979,476 shares and 4,662,765 shares of Series A-3 and A-4 convertible preferred stock, respectively, to certain of the selling stockholders in connection with the conversion of the 2009 notes and the 2010 notes, as described above, for no additional consideration. The following table summarizes the selling stockholders participation in this February 2011 transaction:

Participants	Shares of Series A-3 Convertible Preferred Stock (1)	Shares of Series A-4 Convertible Preferred Stock (1)	Shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock (1)	Pı B	regate Purchase rice of Series Convertible referred Stock
ACP IV, L.P.	5,489,738				
TPG Biotech Reinvest AIV, L.P.	5,489,738				
Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P.			13,636,364	\$	15,000,000
Sofinnova Venture Partners VII,					
L.P.		4,662,765	6,818,182		7,500,000
Total	10,979,476	4,662,765	20,454,546	\$	22,500,000

(1) Upon completion of our IPO in October 2013, shares of each of our Series A-3 convertible preferred stock, Series A-4 convertible preferred stock and Series B convertible preferred stock automatically converted into shares of our common stock on a one-for-five basis.

Registration Rights

We are party to an amended and restated investor rights agreement, dated February 2011, as amended in December 2012, or the Investor Rights Agreement, with certain stockholders, including the selling stockholders. Under the Investor Rights Agreement, the selling stockholders have the right to require us to register their shares under the Securities Act under specified circumstances and have incidental registration rights as described below. After registration pursuant to these rights, these shares will become freely tradable without restriction under the Securities Act.

Demand Registration Rights

The holders of a majority of the registrable securities may request that we register all or a portion of their common stock for sale under the Securities Act so long as the total amount of registrable securities registered has an anticipated aggregate offering price of no less than \$10.0 million. We will effect the registration as requested, unless in the good faith judgment of our board of directors, such registration would be seriously detrimental to the company and its stockholders and should be delayed. We are not obligated to file a registration statement pursuant to these demand provisions on more than two occasions. In addition, holders of a majority of the shares having demand registration rights may make up to two requests within any 12-month period that we register all or a portion of their common stock for sale under the Securities Act on Form S-3, or any successor form.

Piggyback Registration Rights

In addition, if at any time we register any shares of our common stock for a public offering, the holders of all shares having registration rights are entitled to at least 30 days notice of the registration and to include all or a portion of their common stock in the registration. In the event that any registration in which the holders of registrable shares participate pursuant to the Investor Rights Agreement is an underwritten public offering, the number of registrable shares to be included may, in specified circumstances, be limited due to market conditions.

13

Other Provisions

We will pay all registration expenses (other than underwriting discounts and selling commissions) and the reasonable fees and expenses of a single special counsel for the selling stockholders, related to any demand or piggyback registration. The Investor Rights Agreement contains customary cross-indemnification provisions, pursuant to which we are obligated to indemnify the selling stockholders in the event of material misstatements or omissions in the registration statement attributable to us, and they are obligated to indemnify us for material misstatements or omissions in the registration statement attributable to them. The demand and piggyback registration rights described above will expire three years after our initial public offering or, with respect to any particular stockholder, when that stockholder can sell all of its shares under Rule 144 of the Securities Act.

Voting Agreement

We entered into an amended and restated voting agreement, dated February 2011 (the Voting Agreement), with the selling stockholders and certain other stockholders. Pursuant to the Voting Agreement, these holders agreed to vote such that: one director be a designee of TPG Biotech Reinvest AIV, L.P. or its affiliates; one director be a designee of ACP IV, L.P. or its affiliates; and one director be a designee of Sofinnova Venture Partners VII, L.P. or its affiliates. The provisions of the Voting Agreement terminated upon the completion of the IPO.

Other Transactions

In October 2012, we formed Novaer, a wholly-owned entity, and contributed certain non-core, non-competitive intellectual property relating to certain ophthalmic implant technology, as well as an exclusive license for all of our intellectual property for non-ophthalmic indications, and \$0.1 million in cash for initial funding. Our board of directors declared a dividend and distributed 100% of Novaer s equity interests to our stockholders and warrant holders of record as of September 6, 2012. Following this spin-off, Novaer is an independent company. We have no right to or ability to receive profits from the non-core intellectual property divested to Novaer. We also have no board seats or ongoing involvement with Novaer.

On September 6, 2013, we terminated our agreement to exclusively license to Novaer our intellectual property for non-ophthalmic indications. No consideration, or future obligation thereof, was exchanged in connection with this termination. We currently own all of the worldwide rights to our current product candidates for all indications, both ophthalmic and non-ophthalmic.

14

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following describes the capital stock that we may offer under this prospectus, including the material provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, our amended and restated bylaws and certain provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law, or DGCL. Because the following is only a summary, it does not contain all of the information that may be important to you. For a complete description, you should refer to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, copies of which have been filed with the SEC. See Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference and Where You Can Find More Information.

General

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation authorizes us to issue up to 150,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, and 15,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share. As of September 30, 2014, we had issued and outstanding 23,967,696 shares of common stock and no shares of preferred stock.

In addition, as of September 30, 2014, we had outstanding 138,815 shares of restricted stock, options to purchase 3,792,152 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 717,801 shares of common stock.

As of September 30, 2014 we had 12 stockholders of record. The actual number of stockholders is greater than this number of record holders, and includes stockholders who are beneficial owners, but whose shares are held in street name by brokers and other nominees. This number of holders of record also does not include stockholders whose shares may be held in trust by other entities.

Common Stock

Holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders and do not have cumulative voting rights. An election of directors by our stockholders shall be determined by a plurality of the votes cast by the stockholders entitled to vote on the election. Holders of common stock are entitled to receive proportionately any dividends as may be declared by our board of directors, subject to any preferential dividend rights of outstanding preferred stock.

In the event of our liquidation or dissolution, the holders of common stock are entitled to receive proportionately all assets available for distribution to stockholders after the payment of all debts and other liabilities and subject to the prior rights of any outstanding preferred stock. Holders of common stock have no preemptive, subscription, redemption or conversion rights. All outstanding shares of our common stock are fully paid and non-assessable. The rights, preferences and privileges of holders of common stock are subject to and may be adversely affected by the rights of the holders of shares of any series of preferred stock that we may designate and issue in the future.

Preferred Stock

Under the terms of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, our board of directors is authorized to issue shares of preferred stock in one or more series without stockholder approval. Our board of directors has the discretion to determine the rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions, including voting rights, dividend rights, conversion rights, redemption privileges and liquidation preferences, of each series of preferred stock.

The issuance of preferred stock, while providing flexibility in connection with possible acquisitions, future financings and other corporate purposes, could have the effect of making it more difficult for a third party to acquire, or could

discourage a third party from seeking to acquire, a majority of our outstanding voting stock. We have no current intention to issue any shares of preferred stock.

15

Stock Options

As of September 30, 2014, options to purchase 3,792,152 shares of our common stock at a weighted average exercise price of \$8.09 per share were outstanding, of which options to purchase 1,185,834 shares of our common stock were exercisable, at a weighted average exercise price of \$2.06 per share.

Warrants

As of September 30, 2014, the following warrants were outstanding:

Number of

Underlying		ercise Price	Warrant Expiration	Type of Equity	
Shares	Per	Share	Date	Security	
2,006	\$	5.00	March 2016	Common Stock	
75,000	\$	5.00	February 2019	Common Stock	
75,000	\$	5.00	November 2019	Common Stock	
157,500	\$	5.00	August 2020	Common Stock	
408,295	\$	0.05	December 2019	Common Stock	

Anti-Takeover Provisions

Delaware law, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated bylaws contain provisions that could have the effect of delaying, deferring or discouraging another party from acquiring control of us. These provisions, which are summarized below, are expected to discourage coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids. These provisions are also designed to encourage persons seeking to acquire control of us to first negotiate with our board of directors.

Staggered Board; Removal of Directors

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated bylaws divide our board of directors into three classes with staggered three-year terms. In addition, a director may be removed only for cause. Any vacancy on our board of directors, including a vacancy resulting from an enlargement of our board of directors, may be filled only by vote of a majority of our directors then in office. Furthermore, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that the authorized number of directors may be changed only by the resolution of our board of directors. The classification of our board of directors and the limitations on the removal of directors, change to the authorized numbers of directors and filling of vacancies could make it more difficult for a third party to acquire, or discourage a third party from seeking to acquire, control of our company.

Stockholder Action by Written Consent; Special Meetings

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation provides that our stockholders may not act by written consent. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated bylaws also provide that, except as otherwise required by law, special meetings of our stockholders can only be called by our chairman of the board, our chief executive officer or our board of directors.

Advance Notice Requirements for Stockholder Proposals

Our amended and restated bylaws establish an advance notice procedure for stockholder proposals to be brought before an annual meeting of stockholders, including proposed nominations of persons for election to our board of directors. Stockholders at an annual meeting will only be able to consider proposals or nominations specified in the notice of meeting or brought before the meeting by or at the direction of our board of directors or by a stockholder of record on the record date for the meeting who is entitled to vote at the meeting and who has delivered timely written notice in proper form to our secretary of the stockholder s intention to bring such business before the meeting. These provisions could have the effect of delaying until the next stockholder meeting stockholder actions that are favored by the holders of a majority of our outstanding voting securities.

Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law

We are subject to Section 203 of the DGCL, which prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in a business combination with any interested stockholder for a period of three years following the date the person became an interested stockholder, with the following exceptions:

before such date, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested holder;

upon completion of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction began, excluding for purposes of determining the voting stock outstanding (but not the outstanding voting stock owned by the interested stockholder) those shares owned (a) by persons who are directors and also officers and (b) pursuant to employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or

on or after such date, the business combination is approved by the board of directors and authorized at an annual or special meeting of the stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least 66 2/3% of the outstanding voting stock that is not owned by the interested stockholder.

In general, Section 203 defines business combination to include the following:

any merger or consolidation involving the corporation and the interested stockholder;

any sale, transfer, pledge or other disposition of 10% or more of the assets of the corporation involving the interested stockholder;

subject to certain exceptions, any transaction that results in the issuance or transfer by the corporation of any stock of the corporation to the interested stockholder;

any transaction involving the corporation that has the effect of increasing the proportionate share of the stock or any class or series of the corporation beneficially owned by the interested stockholder; or

the receipt by the interested stockholder of the benefit of any loans, advances, guarantees, pledges or other financial benefits by or through the corporation.

In general, Section 203 defines an interested stockholder as an entity or person who, together with the entity s or person s affiliates and associates, beneficially owns, or is an affiliate of the corporation and within three years prior to the time of determination of interested stockholder status did own, 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the

corporation.

Amendments to Our Bylaws

The DGCL provides generally that the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares presents at any meeting and entitled to vote on a matter is required to amend a corporation s bylaws, unless a corporation s bylaws requires a greater percentage. Our amended and restated bylaws may be amended or repealed by a vote of the majority of the directors present at any regular or special meeting of our board of directors at which a quorum is present or by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75% of the votes that all of our stockholders would be entitled to cast in any annual election of directors.

Corporate Opportunities

To address situations in which officers or directors may have conflicting duties to different corporations, Section 122(17) of the DGCL allows a corporation to renounce, in its certificate of incorporation or by action of its board of directors, any interest or expectancy of the corporation in specified classes or categories of business

17

opportunities. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation renounces any interest or expectancy in, or in being offered an opportunity to participate in, any business opportunity that may be a corporate opportunity for any of ACP IV, L.P., Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P., Sofinnova Venture Partners VII, L.P. or TPG Funds, L.P. or any of their respective affiliates or any of their or their affiliates respective partners, members, directors, stockholders, employees or agents (whether or not any such person is our director), other than someone who is our employee. We do not renounce our interest in any corporate opportunity offered to any such person if such opportunity is offered to such person expressly and solely in his or her capacity as our director. By becoming a stockholder in our company, you will be deemed to have received notice of and consented to these provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation.

Limitation on Liability and Indemnification of Officers and Directors

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation limits the liability of directors to the fullest extent Delaware law permits. The effect of these provisions is to eliminate the rights of our Company and our stockholders, through stockholders derivative suits on behalf of our Company, to recover monetary damages against a director for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, including breaches resulting from grossly negligent behavior. However, our directors will be personally liable to us and our stockholders for any breach of the director s duty of loyalty, for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, under Section 174 of the DGCL or for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. In addition, our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and bylaws provide that we will indemnify our directors and officers to the fullest extent Delaware law permits. We have entered into indemnification agreements with our current directors and officers. We also maintain directors and officers insurance.

Listing on the NASDAQ Global Market

Our common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol AERI.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC.

18

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

General

We or any selling stockholders may sell the shares of our common stock covered by this prospectus from time to time using one or more of the following methods:

underwriters in a public offering; at-the-market to or through market makers or into an existing market for the securities; ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the broker-dealer solicits purchasers; block trades in which the broker-dealer will attempt to sell the securities as agent but may position and resell a portion of the block as principal to facilitate the transaction; purchases by a broker-dealer as principal and resale by the broker-dealer for its account; privately negotiated transactions; short sales (including short sales against the box); through the writing or settlement of standardized or over-the-counter options or other hedging or derivative transactions, whether through an options exchange or otherwise; by pledge to secure debts and other obligations; in other ways not involving market makers or established trading markets, including direct sales to purchasers or sales effected through agents; a combination of any such methods of sale; and

Table of Contents 36

To the extent required by law, this prospectus may be amended or supplemented from time to time to describe a specific plan of distribution. Any prospectus supplement relating to a particular offering of our common stock by us or

any other method permitted pursuant to applicable law.

any selling stockholders may include the following information to the extent required by law:

the terms of the offering;
the names of any underwriters or agents;
the purchase price of the securities;
any delayed delivery arrangements;
any underwriting discounts and other items constituting underwriters compensation;
any initial public offering price; and

any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers.

We or any selling stockholders may offer our common stock to the public through underwriting syndicates represented by managing underwriters or through underwriters without an underwriting syndicate. If underwriters are used for the sale of our common stock, the common stock will be acquired by the underwriters for their own account. The underwriters may resell the common stock in one or more transactions, including in negotiated transactions at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. In connection with any such underwritten sale of our common stock, underwriters may receive compensation from us or any selling stockholders for whom they may act as agents, in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions. Underwriters may sell common stock to or through dealers, and the dealers may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the underwriters or commissions from the purchasers for whom they may act as agents. Such compensation may be in excess of customary discounts, concessions or commissions. Underwriting compensation will not exceed 8% for any offering under this registration statement.

19

If we or any selling stockholders use an underwriter or underwriters to effectuate the sale of common stock, we or any such selling stockholders will execute an underwriting agreement with those underwriters at the time of sale of those shares of common stock. To the extent required by law, the names of the underwriters will be set forth in the prospectus supplement used by the underwriters to sell those shares of common stock. Unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement relating to a particular offering of common stock, the obligations of the underwriters to purchase our common stock will be subject to customary conditions precedent and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all of the shares of our common stock offered if any of the shares of common stock are purchased.

In effecting sales, brokers or dealers engaged by us or any selling stockholders may arrange for other brokers or dealers to participate. Broker-dealers may receive discounts, concessions or commissions from us or any selling stockholders (or, if any broker-dealer acts as agent for the purchaser of shares, from the purchaser) in amounts to be negotiated. Such compensation may be in excess of customary discounts, concessions or commissions. If dealers are utilized in the sale of securities, the names of the dealers and the terms of the transaction will be set forth in a prospectus supplement, if required.

We or any selling stockholders may also sell our common stock from time to time through agents. The applicable prospectus supplement will name any agent involved in the offer or sale of such common stock and will list commissions payable to these agents if required. These agents will be acting on a best efforts basis to solicit purchases for the period of their appointment, unless otherwise stated in any required prospectus supplement.

We or any selling stockholders may sell shares of our common stock directly to purchasers. In this case, we or any such selling stockholders may not engage underwriters or agents in the offer and sale of such shares.

Selling stockholders and any underwriters, broker-dealers or agents that participate in the sale of any such selling stockholders shares of common stock or interests therein may be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act. Any discounts, commissions, concessions or profit they earn on any resale of the shares may be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Selling stockholders who are underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. We will make copies of this prospectus available to any selling stockholder for the purpose of satisfying the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act, if applicable. If any entity is deemed an underwriter or any amounts deemed underwriting discounts and commissions, the prospectus supplement will identify the underwriter or agent and describe the compensation received from any selling stockholder.

We are not aware of any plans, arrangements or understandings between any stockholder and any underwriter, broker-dealer or agent regarding the sale of the shares of our common stock by any stockholder. We cannot assure you that any selling stockholder will sell any or all of the shares of our common stock offered by it pursuant to this prospectus. In addition, we cannot assure you that any selling stockholder will not transfer, devise or gift the shares of our common stock by other means not described in this prospectus. Moreover, shares of common stock covered by this prospectus that qualify for sale pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act may be sold under Rule 144 rather than pursuant to this prospectus.

From time to time, any selling stockholder may pledge, hypothecate or grant a security interest in some or all of the shares owned by it. The pledgees, secured parties or persons to whom the shares have been hypothecated will, upon foreclosure, be deemed to be selling stockholders. The number of a selling stockholder s shares offered under this prospectus will decrease as and when it takes such actions. The plan of distribution for that selling stockholder s shares will otherwise remain unchanged. In addition, a selling stockholder may, from time to time, sell the shares short, and, in those instances, this prospectus may be delivered in connection with the short sales and the shares offered under this prospectus may be used to cover short sales.

Any selling stockholder may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers and the broker-dealers may engage in short sales of the shares in the course of hedging the positions they assume with such selling stockholder,

20

including, without limitation, in connection with distributions of the shares by those broker-dealers. Any selling stockholder may enter into option or other transactions with broker-dealers that involve the delivery of the shares offered hereby to the broker-dealers, who may then resell or otherwise transfer those securities.

Indemnification

We or any selling stockholders may enter agreements under which underwriters, dealers and agents who participate in the distribution of our common stock may be entitled to indemnification by us or any such selling stockholders against various liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, and to contribution with respect to payments which the underwriters, dealers or agents may be required to make.

Price Stabilization and Short Positions

If underwriters or dealers are used in the sale, until the distribution of the securities is completed, rules of the SEC may limit the ability of any underwriters to bid for and purchase the securities. As an exception to these rules, representatives of any underwriters are permitted to engage in transactions that stabilize the price of the securities. These transactions may consist of bids or purchases for the purpose of pegging, fixing or maintaining the price of the securities. If the underwriters create a short position in the securities in connection with the offering (that is, if they sell more securities than are set forth on the cover page of the prospectus supplement) the representatives of the underwriters may reduce that short position by purchasing securities in the open market.

We make no representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of our common stock. In addition, we make no representation that the representatives of any underwriters will engage in these transactions or that these transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.

21

LEGAL MATTERS

The legal validity of the common stock offered by this prospectus will be passed upon for us by Fried, Frank, Harris, Shriver & Jacobson LLP, New York, New York. Any underwriters will be advised about legal matters by their own counsel, which will be named in a prospectus supplement to the extent required by law.

22

EXPERTS

The financial statements incorporated in this prospectus by reference to the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013 have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC s rules allow us to incorporate by reference information into this prospectus, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this prospectus, and information that we file with the SEC will automatically update and supersede the previously filed information. In the case of a conflict or inconsistency between information in this prospectus and/or information incorporated by reference into this prospectus, you should rely on the information contained in the document that was filed later.

We incorporate by reference our documents listed below and any future filings made by us with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, other than any portions of the respective filings that were furnished, pursuant to Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of Current Reports on Form 8-K (including exhibits related thereto) or other applicable SEC rules, rather than filed, prior to the termination of the offering under this prospectus:

our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013, which was filed with the SEC on March 26, 2014;

the information specifically incorporated by reference into our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013 from our Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A, which was filed with the SEC on April 30, 2014;

our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2014 and June 30, 2014, which were filed with the SEC on May 13, 2014 and August 7, 2014, respectively;

our Current Reports on Form 8-K, which were filed with the SEC on March 19, 2014, June 12, 2014, September 12, 2014, September 26, 2014 and October 6, 2014; and

the description of our common stock contained in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A, which was filed with the SEC on October 25, 2013, including any amendments or reports filed for the purpose of updating the description.

You may obtain copies of any of these filings by contacting us at the address and telephone number indicated below or by contacting the SEC as described below under the section entitled Where You Can Find More Information. Documents incorporated by reference are available from us without charge, excluding all exhibits unless an exhibit has been specifically incorporated by reference into this prospectus, by requesting them in writing, by telephone or at our website at:

Aerie Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Attention: Investor Relations

135 US Highway 206, Suite 15

Bedminster, New Jersey 07921

(908) 470-4320

www.aeriepharma.com

24

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-3 under the Securities Act with respect to the common stock offered hereby. This prospectus is part of a registration statement we have filed with the SEC. As permitted by SEC rules, this prospectus does not contain all of the information we have included in the registration statement and the accompanying exhibits. You may refer to the registration statement and the exhibits for more information about us and our common stock. The registration statement and the exhibits are available at the SEC s Public Reference Room or through its website as described below.

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You can read and copy any materials we file with the SEC at its Public Reference Room at 100 F Street N.E., Washington DC, 20549. You can obtain information about the operations of the SEC Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC also maintains a website that contains information we file electronically with the SEC, which you can access over the Internet at http://www.sec.gov. General information about us, including our annual report on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to those reports, is available free of charge through our website at http://www.aeriepharma.com as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file them with, or furnish them to, the SEC. Information on our website is not incorporated into this prospectus or our other securities filings and is not a part of these filings.

25

The information in this prospectus supplement is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus supplement is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion, dated November 3, 2014

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

Up to \$50,000,000 of Shares of

Common Stock

We have entered into a sales agreement with Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. relating to shares of our common stock offered by this prospectus supplement. In accordance with the terms of the sales agreement, we may offer and sell through this prospectus supplement shares of our common stock having an aggregate offering price of up to \$50,000,000 from time to time through Cantor Fitzgerald & Co., acting as agent.

Our common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol AERI. On October 28, 2014, the last reported sale price of our common stock on the NASDAQ Global Market was \$23.79 per share.

Sales of our common stock, if any, under this prospectus supplement may be made in sales deemed to be at-the-market equity offerings as defined in Rule 415 promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), including sales made directly on or through the NASDAQ Global Market, the existing trading market for our common stock, sales made to or through a market maker other than on an exchange or otherwise, in negotiated transactions at market prices prevailing at the time of sale or at prices related to such prevailing market prices, and/or any other method permitted by law, including in privately negotiated transactions. Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. will act as sales agent on a best efforts basis and use commercially reasonable efforts to sell on our behalf all of the shares of common stock requested to be sold by us, consistent with its normal trading and sales practices, on mutually agreed terms between Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. and us. There is no arrangement for funds to be received in any escrow, trust or similar arrangement.

Except as otherwise described in the sales agreement, Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. will be entitled to compensation at a commission rate of up to 3.0% of the gross sales price per share sold. In connection with the sale of our common stock on our behalf, Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. will be deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act and the compensation of Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. will be deemed to be underwriting commissions or discounts.

Investing in our common stock involves risks. You should carefully consider all of the information set forth in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying base prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement before deciding to invest in our common stock. Please see <u>Risk Factors</u> on page S-6 of this prospectus supplement and page 6 of the accompanying base prospectus and in the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying base prospectus to read about factors you should consider before buying shares of our common stock.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus supplement. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus supplement is , 2014.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT	S-1
SUMMARY	S-2
THE OFFERING	S-5
RISK FACTORS	S-6
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	S-7
DILUTION	S-8
PRICE RANGE OF COMMON STOCK	S-10
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	S-11
LEGAL MATTERS	S-12
<u>EXPERTS</u>	S-13
INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	S-14
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	S-15

i

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

This prospectus supplement is part of a registration statement that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) using the SEC s shelf registration rules. We may offer shares of our common stock having an aggregate offering price of up to \$50,000,000 from time to time under this prospectus supplement at prices and on terms to be determined by market conditions at the time of offering.

This document is in two parts. The first part is this at-the-market sales agreement prospectus supplement, which describes the specific terms of this offering and also adds to and updates information contained in the accompanying base prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into the accompanying base prospectus. The second part, the accompanying base prospectus, gives more general information, some of which may not apply to this offering. You should read both this prospectus supplement and the accompanying base prospectus before deciding to invest in our common stock.

To the extent there is a conflict between the information contained in this prospectus supplement, on the one hand, and the information contained in the accompanying base prospectus or in any document incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement having an earlier date than the date of this prospectus supplement, on the other hand, you should rely on the information in this prospectus supplement. You should also read and consider the additional information under the captions Information Incorporated by Reference and Where You Can Find More Information in this prospectus supplement.

In making your investment decision, you should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, in the accompanying base prospectus and in any free writing prospectus with respect to this offering filed by us with the SEC. We have not, and Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. (Cantor) has not, authorized any other person to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information you should not rely on it. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying base prospectus, any free writing prospectus with respect to the offering filed by us with the SEC and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein is accurate only as of their respective dates. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

We and Cantor are offering to sell, and seeking offers to buy, shares of common stock only in jurisdictions where offers and sales are permitted. The distribution of this prospectus supplement and the accompanying base prospectus and the offering of the common stock in certain jurisdictions may be restricted by law. Persons outside the United States who come into possession of this prospectus supplement and the accompanying base prospectus must inform themselves about, and observe any restrictions relating to, the offering of the common stock and the distribution of this prospectus supplement and the accompanying base prospectus outside the United States. This prospectus supplement and the accompanying base prospectus do not constitute, and may not be used in connection with, an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to buy, any securities offered by this prospectus supplement and the accompanying base prospectus by any person in any jurisdiction in which it is unlawful for such person to make such an offer or solicitation.

References in this prospectus supplement to the Company, Aerie, we, us and our and similar terms refer to Aerie Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

SUMMARY

This summary highlights information about this prospectus supplement and may not contain all of the information that may be important to you. You should read the following summary together with the more detailed information appearing elsewhere in this prospectus supplement and accompanying base prospectus, as well as the financial statements and related notes thereto and other information included in or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement before making any investment decision.

Overview

We are a clinical-stage pharmaceutical company focused on the discovery, development and commercialization of first-in-class therapies for the treatment of patients with glaucoma and other diseases of the eye. Our strategy is to advance our product candidates, including triple-action Rhopressa and quadruple-action Roclatan, to regulatory approval, and commercialize these products ourselves in North American markets. We plan to build a commercial team of approximately 100 sales representatives to target approximately 10,000 high prescribing eye-care professionals throughout North America and possibly Europe. We recently commenced exploring partnership opportunities for commercialization of our products in other key territories, including Japan and possibly Europe. We plan to further maximize our commercial potential by identifying and advancing additional product candidates, both through our internal discovery efforts and through possible in-licensing or acquisitions of ophthalmic products or product candidates that would complement our current product portfolio. We completed our initial public offering in October 2013 and raised net proceeds of approximately \$68 million. In September 2014, we raised additional net proceeds of approximately \$124 million through the sale and issuance of privately placed senior secured convertible notes. Our senior leadership team has extensive experience in the ophthalmology market and has overseen the development and commercialization at major pharmaceutical companies of several successful ophthalmic products, including Acular, Alphagan P, Bepreve, Besivance, Bromday, Istalol, Ocuflox, Retisert, Vitrase, Xibrom and Zylet. If our products are approved and we are commercially successful, we believe Aerie could become a market-leading ophthalmic pharmaceutical company.

Our lead product candidate, once-daily, triple-action Rhopressa, successfully completed a Phase 2b clinical trial in patients with open-angle glaucoma and ocular hypertension in May 2013. Phase 3 clinical trials commenced in July 2014, and efficacy data is expected mid-2015. We are developing Rhopressa as the first of a new class of compounds that is designed to lower intraocular pressure, or IOP, in patients through novel mechanisms of action, or MOAs. We believe that, if approved, Rhopressa will represent the first new MOAs for lowering IOP in patients with glaucoma in over 20 years. Based on clinical data to date, we expect that if Rhopressa is approved, it will compete within the prostaglandin analogue, or PGA, market segment due to its equivalent or potentially better efficacy for patients with IOP of 26 millimeters of mercury, or mmHg, or below at the time of diagnosis, which we refer to as low to moderately elevated IOP, while also targeting the diseased tissue responsible for elevated IOP. Approximately 80% of glaucoma patients have low to moderately elevated IOP at the time of diagnosis. Furthermore, if approved, we expect Rhopressa to compete against non-PGA products as a preferred add-on therapy to PGAs, due to its strong and consistent IOP-lowering effect with once-daily dosing relative to currently marketed non-PGA products. These add-on therapies currently represent approximately one-half of the entire glaucoma therapy market. In addition, if approved, we expect Rhopressa to become a preferred therapy where PGAs are contraindicated, for patients who do not respond to PGAs, for patients who have IOPs below 21 mmHg but nevertheless present with glaucomatous damage to the optic nerve, which is commonly referred to as low-tension glaucoma, as well as for patients who choose to avoid the cosmetic issues associated with PGAs.

Our second product candidate, once-daily, quadruple-action Roclatan , which is a single drop fixed-dose combination of Rhopressa and latanoprost, the most commonly prescribed drug for the treatment of patients with glaucoma,

successfully completed a Phase 2b clinical trial in patients with open-angle glaucoma and ocular

S-2

hypertension in June 2014. Roclatan achieved its primary efficacy endpoint on day 29 and statistical superiority over individual components at all timepoints. We believe Roclatan has the potential to provide a greater IOP-lowering effect than any currently approved glaucoma product. Therefore, we believe that if Roclatan is approved, it could compete with both PGA and non-PGA therapies and become the product of choice for patients requiring maximal IOP lowering. We expect Phase 3 registration trials to commence in mid-2015. Preparatory steps for such trials have already commenced.

We own the worldwide rights to all indications for our current product candidates. Our intellectual property portfolio contains patents and pending patent applications related to composition of matter, pharmaceutical compositions and methods of use for our product candidates. We have patent protection for our primary product candidates, Rhopressa and Roclatan , in the United States through at least 2030.

Our Strategy

Our goal is to be a leader in the discovery, development and commercialization of innovative pharmaceutical products for the treatment of patients with glaucoma and other diseases of the eye. We believe our product candidates have the potential to address many of the unmet medical needs in the glaucoma market. Key elements of our strategy are to:

Advance the development of our product candidates to approval. Based on the results from our Phase 2b clinical trial for triple-action Rhopressa , we proceeded into Phase 3 registration trials for this drug in July 2014. In June 2014, we successfully completed a Phase 2b clinical trial for Roclatan , our quadruple-action combination of Rhopressa and latanoprost, and preparatory steps for Phase 3 registration trials have commenced. We expect Phase 3 registration trials for Roclatan to commence in mid-2015. In addition, over the longer term, we plan to evaluate opportunities associated with preclinical-stage AR-13533, our second-generation ROCK/NET inhibitor.

Establish internal sales capabilities to commercialize our product candidates in North America. We own worldwide rights to all indications for our product candidates and we plan to retain commercialization rights in North American markets. Ultimately, if our product candidates are approved, we plan to build a commercial team of approximately 100 sales representatives. We expect our sales organization to target approximately 10,000 high prescribing eye-care professionals throughout North America.

Explore partnerships with leading pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies to maximize the value of our product candidates outside North America. We currently plan to explore the licensing of commercialization rights or other forms of collaboration with qualified potential partners for the commercialization of our product candidates in other territories, including Japan and possibly Europe.

Continue to leverage and strengthen our intellectual property portfolio. We believe we have a strong intellectual property position relating to our product candidates. Our intellectual property portfolio contains U.S. patents and pending U.S. and foreign patent applications related to composition of matter, pharmaceutical compositions and methods of use for our product candidates. We have patent protection for our primary product candidates in the United States through at least 2030.

Expand our product portfolio through internal discovery efforts and possible in-licensing or acquisitions of additional ophthalmic product candidates or products. We continue to seek to discover and develop new compounds in our research laboratories and employ a scientific staff with expertise in medicinal chemistry, analytical chemistry, biochemistry, cell biology, pharmacology and pharmaceutical science. In addition, we also plan to evaluate the expansion of our product portfolio through in-licensing or acquisitions of additional ophthalmic product candidates or products.

Corporate Information

Our principal executive offices are located at 135 US Highway 206, Suite 15, Bedminster, New Jersey 07921, and our telephone number is (908) 470-4320. We also have offices in Newport Beach, California and Research Triangle Park, North Carolina. We were incorporated in Delaware in June 2005. Our internet address is http://www.aeriepharma.com. The information found on our website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement.

Implications of Being an Emerging Growth Company

We are an emerging growth company, as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012. We will remain an emerging growth company until the earlier of December 31, 2018 or such time when we have more than \$1 billion in annual revenue, we issue more than \$1 billion of non-convertible debt over a three-year period, or we have more than \$700 million in market value of our stock held by non-affiliates as of the end of the second quarter of that fiscal year.

S-4

THE OFFERING

Common stock to be offered by us

Shares of our common stock having an aggregate offering price of up to

50 000 000

\$50,000,000.

Manner of offering At-the-market offering that may be made from time to time through our

sales agent, Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. See Plan of Distribution on page

S-11 of this prospectus supplement.

Use of proceeds We currently intend to use the net proceeds from this offering, if any, for

general corporate purposes and working capital requirements. See Use of

Proceeds on page S-7 of this prospectus supplement.

NASDAQ Global Market symbol AERI.

Risk factors Investing in our common stock involves risks. Please see Risk Factors on

page S-6 of this prospectus supplement and page 6 of the accompanying base prospectus, and in the documents incorporated by reference herein, to read about factors you should consider before deciding to purchase

shares of our common stock.

S-5

RISK FACTORS

You should consider carefully the risks described below and discussed under the section captioned Risk Factors contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013, as updated by our subsequent filings under the Exchange Act, each of which is incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement in their entirety, together with other information in this prospectus supplement, and the information and documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, and any free writing prospectus with respect to this offering filed by us with the SEC, before you make a decision to invest in our common stock. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only ones we face. Other risks and uncertainties, including those that we do not currently consider material, may impair our business. If any of these risks actually occur, our business, financial condition, operating results or cash flows could be materially adversely affected. This could cause the trading price of our common stock to decline.

Additional Risks Relating to this Offering

Our management will have broad discretion in the use of the net proceeds from this offering and may allocate the net proceeds from this offering in ways that you and other stockholders may not approve.

Our management will have broad discretion in the use of the net proceeds, including for any of the purposes described in the section entitled Use of Proceeds, and you will not have the opportunity as part of your investment decision to assess whether the net proceeds are being used appropriately. Because of the number and variability of factors that will determine our use of the net proceeds from this offering, their ultimate use may vary substantially from their currently intended use. The failure of our management to use these funds effectively could have a material adverse effect on our business, cause the market price of our common stock to decline and delay the development of our product candidates. Pending their use, we may invest the net proceeds from this offering in short-term, investment-grade, interest-bearing instruments and U.S. government securities. These investments may not yield a favorable return to our stockholders.

We may sell additional equity or debt securities to fund our operations, which may result in dilution to our stockholders and impose restrictions on our business.

In order to raise additional funds to support our operations, we may sell additional equity or debt securities, which would result in dilution to all of our stockholders or impose restrictive covenants that adversely impact our business. The incurrence of indebtedness would result in increased fixed payment obligations and could also result in restrictive covenants, such as limitations on our ability to incur additional debt, limitations on our ability to acquire, sell or license intellectual property rights and other operating restrictions that could adversely impact our ability to conduct our business. If we are unable to expand our operations or otherwise capitalize on our business opportunities, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

Because we do not intend to declare cash dividends on our shares of common stock in the foreseeable future, stockholders must rely on appreciation of the value of our common stock for any return on their investment.

We have never declared or paid cash dividends on our common stock. We currently anticipate that we will retain future earnings for the development, operation and expansion of our business and do not anticipate declaring or paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. In addition, the terms of any existing or future debt agreements may preclude us from paying dividends. As a result, we expect that only appreciation of the price of our common stock, if any, will provide a return to investors in this offering for the foreseeable future.

You will experience immediate dilution in the book value per share of the common stock you purchase.

Because the price per share of our common stock being offered may be higher than the book value per share of our common stock, you may suffer immediate substantial dilution in the net tangible book value of the common stock you purchase in this offering. See Dilution for a more detailed discussion of the dilution you will incur if you purchase common stock in this offering.

S-6

USE OF PROCEEDS

We currently intend to use the net proceeds from this offering, if any, for general corporate purposes and working capital requirements. We may also use a portion of the net proceeds for the licensing or acquisition of, or the development of, additional product candidates and/or to fund possible investments in and the acquisition of complementary businesses or partnerships. However, we have no present plans, agreements or commitments with respect to any potential acquisition, investment or license. The amount of the proceeds from this offering will depend upon the number of shares of our common stock sold and the market price at which they are sold. There can be no assurance that we will sell any shares under or fully utilize the sales agreement with Cantor as a source of financing.

The expected use of the net proceeds from the sale of common stock offered by this prospectus supplement represents our intentions based upon our current plans and business conditions. The amounts and timing of our actual expenditures may vary significantly depending on numerous factors, including the progress of our clinical trials and development efforts, as well as any unforeseen cash needs. As a result, our management will retain broad discretion over the allocation of the net proceeds from this offering. Pending our use of the net proceeds from this offering, we intend to invest the net proceeds in a variety of capital preservation investments, including short-term, investment-grade, interest-bearing instruments and U.S. government securities.

S-7

DILUTION

If you invest in our common stock in this offering, your ownership interest will be immediately diluted to the extent of the difference between the public offering price per share of our common stock and the as adjusted net tangible book value per share of our common stock upon closing of this offering. Net tangible book value per share of our common stock is determined at any date by subtracting our total liabilities from the amount of our total tangible assets (total assets less intangible assets) and dividing the difference by the number of shares of our common stock deemed to be outstanding at that date.

Our historical net tangible book value as of June 30, 2014 was approximately \$52.9 million, or \$2.21 per share, based on 23,866,830 shares of common stock outstanding as of June 30, 2014.

After giving effect to our receipt of approximately \$47.6 million of estimated net proceeds (after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us) from our sale of common stock in this offering at an assumed public offering price of \$23.79 per share (the last reported sale price of our common stock on the NASDAQ Global Market on October 28, 2014), our as adjusted net tangible book value as of June 30, 2014 would have been \$100.5 million, or \$3.87 per share. This amount represents an immediate increase in net tangible book value of \$1.66 per share of our common stock to existing stockholders and an immediate dilution in net tangible book value of \$19.92 per share of our common stock to new investors purchasing shares of common stock in this offering at the assumed public offering price.

The following table illustrates this dilution on a per share basis:

Assumed public offering price per share		\$23.79
Historical net tangible book value per share	\$ 2.21	
Increase per share attributable to new investors	1.66	
As adjusted net tangible book value per share after this offering		3.87
Dilution per share to new investors		\$19.92

The table above assumes for illustrative purposes that an aggregate of 2,101,723 shares of our common stock are sold at a price of \$23.79 per share, the last reported sale price of our common stock on The NASDAQ Global Market on October 28, 2014, for aggregate gross proceeds of approximately \$50.0 million. The shares sold in this offering, if any, will be sold from time to time at various prices.

The table above also does not reflect the Convertible Notes issued in September 2014, which would not have an effect on our net tangible book value as of June 30, 2014 on a pro forma basis.

The information discussed above is illustrative only and will adjust based on the actual public offering price and other terms of this offering determined at pricing.

The above table is based on 23,866,830 shares of common stock outstanding as of June 30, 2014, and excludes:

174,566 shares of restricted stock outstanding as of June 30, 2014 that are subject to vesting restrictions and are not considered outstanding for accounting purposes;

3,809,370 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options outstanding as of June 30, 2014, under our equity compensation plans, having a weighted average exercise price of \$7.88 per share;

638,538 shares of common stock reserved for issuance under our 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan as of June 30, 2014;

2,088,468 shares of common stock reserved as of June 30, 2014, for future issuance under our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan; and

717,801 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants outstanding as of June 30, 2014, having a weighted average exercise price of \$2.18 per share.

S-9

PRICE RANGE OF COMMON STOCK

Our common stock has been trading on the NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol AERI since our IPO on October 25, 2013. Prior to this date, there was no public market for our common stock. The following table sets forth the high and low intraday sale prices per share of our common stock for the periods indicated as reported by the NASDAQ Global Market.

	High	Low
2014		
Fourth Quarter (through October 28, 2014)	\$ 23.96	\$ 19.46
Third Quarter	27.25	16.05
Second Quarter	29.71	13.66
First Quarter	27.15	15.03
2013		
Fourth Quarter (beginning October 25, 2013)	\$ 18.50	\$ 10.25

As of October 28, 2014, we had 23,984,485 shares of common stock outstanding held by approximately 12 stockholders of record. The actual number of stockholders is greater than this number of record holders, and includes stockholders who are beneficial owners, but whose shares are held in street name by brokers and other nominees. This number of holders of record also does not include stockholders whose shares may be held in trust by other entities.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We have entered into a Controlled Equity OfferingSM sales agreement with Cantor under which we may issue and sell shares of our common stock from time to time through Cantor acting as agent. We may issue and sell shares through this prospectus supplement having an aggregate gross sales price of up to \$50,000,000. The following summary of the material provisions of the sales agreement does not purport to be a complete statement of its terms and conditions. The sales agreement has been filed as an exhibit to our Registration Statement on Form S-3 of which this prospectus supplement forms a part.

Upon delivery of a placement notice and subject to the terms and conditions of the sales agreement, Cantor may sell our common stock by any method permitted by law deemed to be an at-the-market offering as defined in Rule 415 promulgated under the Securities Act, including sales made directly on the NASDAQ Global Market, on any other existing trading market for our common stock or to or through a market maker. Cantor may also sell our common stock by any other method permitted by law, including in privately negotiated transactions. We may instruct Cantor not to sell common stock if the sales cannot be effected at or above the price designated by us from time to time. We or Cantor may suspend the offering of common stock upon notice and subject to other conditions.

Except as otherwise described in the sales agreement, we will pay Cantor commissions, in cash, for its services in acting as agent in the sale of our common stock. Cantor will be entitled to compensation at a commission rate of up to 3.0% of the gross sales price per share sold. Because there is no minimum offering amount required as a condition to close this offering, the actual total public offering amount, commissions and proceeds to us, if any, are not determinable at this time. We have also agreed to reimburse Cantor for certain specified expenses, including the fees and disbursements of its legal counsel in an amount not to exceed \$50,000. We estimate that the total expenses for the offering, excluding compensation and reimbursements payable to Cantor under the terms of the sales agreement, will be approximately \$1,000,000.

Settlement for sales of common stock will occur on the third business day following the date on which any sales are made, or on some other date that is agreed upon by us and Cantor in connection with a particular transaction, in return for payment of the net proceeds to us. Sales of our common stock as contemplated in this prospectus will be settled through the facilities of The Depository Trust Company or by such other means as we and Cantor may agree upon. There is no arrangement for funds to be received in an escrow, trust or similar arrangement.

Cantor will use its commercially reasonable efforts, consistent with its sales and trading practices, to solicit offers to purchase the common stock shares under the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the sales agreement. In connection with the sale of the common stock on our behalf, Cantor will be deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act and the compensation of Cantor will be deemed to be underwriting commissions or discounts. We have agreed to provide indemnification and contribution to Cantor against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

The offering of our common stock pursuant to the sales agreement will terminate upon the earlier of (i) the sale of all shares of our common stock subject to the sales agreement or (ii) termination of the sales agreement as permitted therein. We and Cantor may each terminate the sales agreement at any time upon ten days prior notice.

Cantor and its affiliates may in the future provide various investment banking, commercial banking and other financial services for us and our affiliates, for which services they may in the future receive customary fees. To the extent required by Regulation M, Cantor will not engage in any market making activities involving our common stock while the offering is ongoing under this prospectus supplement.

This prospectus supplement in electronic format may be made available on a website maintained by Cantor, and Cantor may distribute this prospectus supplement and the accompanying base prospectus electronically.

S-11

LEGAL MATTERS

The legal validity of the common stock offered by this prospectus supplement will be passed upon for us by Fried, Frank, Harris, Shriver & Jacobson LLP, New York, New York. Cantor is being represented in connection with this offering by Latham & Watkins LLP, San Diego, California.

S-12

EXPERTS

The financial statements incorporated in this prospectus by reference to the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013 have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

S-13

INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The SEC s rules allow us to incorporate by reference information into this prospectus supplement, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this prospectus supplement, and information that we file with the SEC will automatically update and supersede the previously filed information. In the case of a conflict or inconsistency between information in this prospectus supplement and/or information incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement, you should rely on the information contained in the document that was filed later.

We incorporate by reference our documents listed below and any future filings made by us with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, other than any portions of the respective filings that were furnished, pursuant to Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of Current Reports on Form 8-K (including exhibits related thereto) or other applicable SEC rules, rather than filed, prior to the termination of the offering under this prospectus supplement:

our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013, which was filed with the SEC on March 26, 2014;

the information specifically incorporated by reference into our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013 from our Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A, which was filed with the SEC on April 30, 2014;

our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2014 and June 30, 2014, which were filed with the SEC on May 13, 2014 and August 7, 2014, respectively;

our Current Reports on Form 8-K, which were filed with the SEC on March 19, 2014, June 12, 2014, September 12, 2014, September 26, 2014 and October 6, 2014; and

the description of our common stock contained in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A, which was filed with the SEC on October 25, 2013, including any amendments or reports filed for the purpose of updating the description.

You may obtain copies of any of these filings by contacting us at the address and telephone number indicated below or by contacting the SEC as described below under the section entitled Where You Can Find More Information. Documents incorporated by reference are available from us without charge, excluding all exhibits unless an exhibit has been specifically incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement, by requesting them in writing or by telephone or at our website at:

Aerie Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Attention: Investor Relations

135 US Highway 206, Suite 15

Bedminster, New Jersey 07921

(908) 470-4320

www.aeriepharma.com

S-14

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-3 under the Securities Act with respect to the common stock offered hereby. This prospectus supplement is part of a registration statement we have filed with the SEC. As permitted by SEC rules, this prospectus supplement does not contain all of the information we have included in the registration statement and the accompanying exhibits. You may refer to the registration statement and the exhibits for more information about us and our securities. The registration statement and the exhibits are available at the SEC s Public Reference Room or through its website as described below.

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You can read and copy any materials we file with the SEC at its Public Reference Room at 100 F Street N.E., Washington DC, 20549. You can obtain information about the operations of the SEC Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC also maintains a website that contains information we file electronically with the SEC, which you can access over the Internet at http://www.sec.gov. General information about us, including our annual report on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to those reports, is available free of charge through our website at http://www.aeriepharma.com as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file them with, or furnish them to, the SEC. Information on our website is not incorporated into this prospectus supplement or our other securities filings and is not a part of these filings.

S-15

Up to \$50,000,000 of Shares

Common Stock

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

, 2014

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following table sets forth the costs and expenses, other than selling or underwriting discounts and commissions, to be incurred by us in connection with the issuance and distribution of the common stock being registered hereby. With the exception of the SEC registration fee and Financial Industry Regulatory Authority (FINRA) filing fee, all fees and expenses set forth below are estimates.

SEC registration fee	\$41,	366
FINRA filing fee	\$ 53,	899
The NASDAQ Global Market listing fee		*
Accountants fees and expenses		*
Legal fees and expenses		*
Printing and engraving expenses		*
Miscellaneous expenses (including transfer agent fees)		*
Total	\$	*

^{*} These fees are calculated based on the number of issuances and amount of securities offered and accordingly cannot be estimated at this time.

Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Section 102(b)(7) of the Delaware General Corporation Law, or DGCL, provides that a Delaware corporation, in its certificate of incorporation, may limit the personal liability of a director to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duties as a director, except for liability for any:

transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit;

act or omission not in good faith or that involved intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law;

unlawful payment of dividends or redemption of shares; or

breach of the director s duty of loyalty to the corporation or its stockholders.

Section 145(a) of the DGCL provides, in general, that a Delaware corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party, or is threatened to be made a party, to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) because that person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or other enterprise. The

indemnity may include expenses (including attorneys fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, so long as the person acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed was in or not opposed to the corporation s best interests, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful.

Section 145(b) of the DGCL provides, in general, that a Delaware corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party, or is threatened to be made a party, to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to obtain a judgment in its favor because the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or other enterprise. The indemnity may include expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action, so long as the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed was in or not opposed to the corporation s best interests, except that no indemnification shall be permitted without judicial approval if a court has determined that the person is to be liable to the corporation with

respect to such claim. Section 145(c) of the DGCL provides that if a present or former director or officer has been successful in defense of any action referred to in Sections 145(a) and (b) of the DGCL, the corporation must indemnify such officer or director against the expenses (including attorneys fees) he or she actually and reasonably incurred in connection with such action.

Section 145(g) of the DGCL provides, in general, that a corporation may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or other enterprise against any liability asserted against and incurred by such person, in any such capacity, or arising out of his or her status as such, whether or not the corporation could indemnify the person against such liability under Section 145 of the DGCL.

Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and our amended and restated bylaws each provide for the indemnification of our directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted under the DGCL.

We have entered into indemnification agreements with our directors and executive officers. These indemnification agreements may require us, among other things, to indemnify each such director and executive officer for some expenses, including attorneys fees, judgments, fines and settlement amounts incurred by him in any action or proceeding arising out of his service as one of our directors or executive officers.

We maintain a general liability insurance policy that covers certain liabilities of directors and officers of our corporation arising out of claims based on acts or omissions in their capacities as directors or officers.

The Investor Rights Agreement between the registrant and certain investors provides for cross-indemnification in connection with registration of the registrant s common stock on behalf of such investors.

Any underwriting agreements that we may enter into may provide that the underwriters are obligated, under certain circumstances, to indemnify directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

Item 16. Exhibits

See the Exhibit Index attached to this registration statement, which is incorporated by reference herein.

Item 17. Undertakings.

- (a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:
- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
- (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
- (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in

the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the Calculation of Registration Fee table in the effective registration statement; and

(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

II-2

provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i), (a)(1)(ii) and (a)(1)(iii) above do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is part of the registration statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser,
- (i) Each prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and
- (ii) Each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5), or (b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), (vii), or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which that prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date.
- (5) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities, the undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
- (i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
- (ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;
- (iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and

(iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.

II-3

- (b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant s annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan s annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of the securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

II-4

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Bedminster, State of New Jersey, on this 3rd day of November, 2014.

Aerie Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

By: /s/ VICENTE ANIDO, JR., PhD Vicente Anido, Jr., PhD Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Vicente Anido, Jr. and Richard J. Rubino and each of them acting individually, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, each with full power of substitution, for him or her in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments to this Registration Statement, including post-effective amendments and registration statements filed pursuant to Rule 462(b) and otherwise, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of each to act alone, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully for all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or his or her substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

SIGNATURE	TITLE	DATE
/s/ VICENTE ANIDO, JR., PHD Vicente Anido, Jr., PhD	Chief Executive Officer, Chairman of the Board (Principal Executive Officer)	November 3, 2014
/s/ RICHARD J. RUBINO Richard J. Rubino	Chief Financial Officer and Secretary (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	November 3, 2014
/s/ GERALD D. CAGLE, PHD	Director	November 3, 2014
Gerald D. Cagle, PhD /s/ GEOFFREY DUYK, MD, PhD	Director	November 3, 2014
Geoffrey Duyk, MD, PhD		

/s/ Murray A. Goldberg	Director	November 3, 2014
Murray A. Goldberg		
/s/ DAVID W. GRYSKA	Director	November 3, 2014
David W. Gryska		
/s/ Dennis Henner, PhD	Director	November 3, 2014
Dennis Henner, PhD		
/s/ BENJAMIN F. McGraw, III, PHARMD	Director	November 3, 2014
Benjamin F. McGraw, III, PharmD		
/s/ Anand Mehra, MD	Director	November 3, 2014
Anand Mehra, MD		

II-5

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Description
1.1	Sales Agreement, dated November 3, 2014, by and between Aerie Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Cantor Fitzgerald & Co.
1.2*	Form of Underwriting Agreement.
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-36152) filed on October 31, 2013).
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Registrant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-36152) filed on October 31, 2013).
4.1	Specimen Common Stock Certificate of the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Amendment No. 2 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-191219) filed on October 15, 2013).
4.2	Amended and Restated Investors Rights Agreement by and among Aerie Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and TPG Biotechnology Partners, L.P., ACP IV, L.P., Sofinnova Venture Partners VII, L.P., Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P., Osage University Partners I, L.P., Thomas J. van Haarlem, M.D. and Casey Kopczynski, M.D., dated February 23, 2011 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Form S-1 Registration Statement (File No. 333-191219) filed on October 3, 2013).
4.3	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Investors Rights Agreement by and among Aerie Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and TPG Biotechnology Partners, L.P., ACP IV, L.P., Sofinnova Venture Partners VII, L.P., Clarus Lifesciences II, L.P. and Osage University Partners I, L.P., dated December 7, 2012 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Form S-1 Registration Statement (File No. 333-191219) filed on October 3, 2013).
5.1	Opinion of Fried, Frank, Harris, Shriver & Jacobson LLP.
23.1	Consent of Fried, Frank, Harris, Shriver & Jacobson LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1).
23.2	Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP.
24.1	Power of Attorney (included on signature page to this registration statement).

^{*} To be filed by amendment or as an exhibit to a Current Report on Form 8-K and incorporated by reference in connection with the offering of common stock.

II-6